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F ormer Libertarian Party of 
California (LPC) Chairman 
Mark Hinkle, represent-

ing the LPC in the California 
Civil Rights Alliance (CCRA), 
lets us know of a major mile-
stone for civil rights. 

The California State Senate 
has approved an important civil 
rights resolution, Senate Joint 
Resolution (SJR) 10, to urge 
the U.S. Congress to amend 
provisions of the U.S.A. PATRIOT 
Act that are deemed unconsti-
tutional and undemocratic by 
a vast majority of civil liber-
tarians. The Senate passed the 
resolution on August 22 by a 
vote of 22 to 9.* The resolution 
has moved to the Assembly, but 
has not come to a vote there, as 
of the Assembly’s recess, which 
commenced September 9.

Senator Liz Figueroa in-
troduced SJR 10 in the State 
Senate at the initiative of 
CCRA, a coalition of 23 main-
stream organizations includ-
ing the Libertarian Party of 

California, the American Muslim 
Alliance, the Green Party, and 
the Catholic, Episcopal, and 
Unitarian Churches.

This important resolution by 
America’s largest state comes 
only weeks after a firestorm 
erupted in California. Our U.S. 
Senator Feinstein played a role 
in facilitating a reauthorization 
bill to make permanent 14 of 
the 16 provisions in the U.S.A. 
PATRIOT Act, thus further un-
dermining civil liberties. 

The measure “resolves” that 
California will ensure no state 
resources be provided for any 
action that would violate the 
U.S. or Calif. constitutions 
“even if authorized in the 
U.S.A. PATRIOT Act,” and urges 
its congressional delegation to 
“repeal any provisions of the 
U.S.A. PATRIOT Act that limit or 
impinge on rights and liberties” 
protected by the U.S. and state 
constitutions, and to “oppose 
any pending and future federal 
legislation to the extent that it 

would infringe on Americans’ 
civil rights and liberties.”

Nearly 400 U.S. cities and 
seven states—the last three, 

C o l o r a d o , 
M o n t a n a , 
and Idaho, 
were all “red” 
R e p u b l i c a n 
states in the 
2004 elec-
tion—have ap-
proved similar 
measures.

CCRA said 
that Senate 

Joint Resolution 10 is “a major 
milestone in the bottom–up 
civil rights movement that is 
currently sweeping towns, cit-
ies, and states in various parts 
of this great country. Sooner or 
later, it will have an impact on 
the federal legislature.”

“The California Civil Rights 
Alliance endorses this measure, 
and commends the bipartisan 

n Coalition Building

Calif. Senate Passes 
Civil Rights Resolution

• See Patriot Act page 4

Networking: 
Leadership in 
Your Community
by Scott Lieberman 
Leadership Los Gatos, 
Class of 2005

A ttending classes at 
Leadership Los Gatos has 
been one of the best 

experiences of my life. On May 
27, I was graduated from this 
program, whose mission is to 
“engage, educate and develop 
Los Gatos citizens for leadership 
roles in community and neigh-
borhood organizations, schools, 
churches, and Town govern-
ment.”

The program consists of ten 
half–day sessions starting in 
the fall. Participants gathered 
once per month to learn about 
the Town of Los Gatos and 
to gain hands–on experience 
and leadership skills. Topics in-
cluded leadership, the history 
of Los Gatos, how to work with 
the media, and presentation 
and communication skills. It 

would have helped if I were 
extraverted, but even as an 
introvert I benefited from the 

• See Leadership page 5

D uring their August meet-
ing, the LPC Executive 
Committee voted to hold 

the 2006 Libertarian Party of 
California convention on a 
cruise ship. The choice of venue 
for the convention, dubbed 
Liberty at Sea ’06, is expected 
to draw a larger crowd than in 
previous years.

“We’ve decided to try some-
thing new and excit-
ing this year,” says 
Aaron Starr, LPC 
Chairman. “To 
grow the party, 
we must think 
outside the box 
and move beyond 
the status quo. 
Liberty at Sea ’06 will 
attract more people to the con-
vention than ever before.” 

Liberty at Sea ’06
Liberty at Sea ’06 will be held 

on Royal Carribean’s Monarch 
of the Seas. The cruise ship 
will sail from Los Angeles on 
Friday, February 24 and return 
on Monday, February 27, for 
two exciting days at sea. The 
Monarch boasts numerous ame-
nities, including a full–size pool, 
a huge spa and fitness center, 

great restaurants, wireless 
Internet, a rock–climbing 

wall, and even a casino. 
The cruise will sail 

down the coast on 
Friday and dock 

at the 
p o r t 

of Ensenada, 
Mexico on Sunday. In Mexico, 

convention–goers can sample 
local food, wine, shopping, and 

sightseeing. The convention’s 
business sessions will be held 
only on Sunday.

Invite your spouse, 
significant other, or 
friends!

One of the reasons that the 
convention will be held in a 
highly desirable location like a 
cruise ship is to attract as many 
California Libertarians as pos-
sible—especially spouses.

“After being bored stiff at an 
airport hotel last year, my wife 
told me that she’d had it with 
LPC conventions,” recalls Allen 
Hacker, at–large representative 
to the LPC Executive Committee. 
“After hearing about the cruise, 
my wife quickly changed her 
tune and made sure she could 
get a day off from work. I’d 

imagine that my situation isn’t 
unique.”

During the convention, 
members will be able to partici-
pate directly in party business 
and influence the future of the 
Libertarian Party of California. 
This year, members will se-
lect Executive and Judicial 
Committee members, and vote 
on important bylaws proposals. 
The cruise will also feature sev-
eral well–known speakers, to be 
announced. Keep on the look-
out for more information!

The best feature of Liberty at 
Sea ’06 is the price. The first 40 
people who register will get a 
special rate of $299 per person 
(double occupancy). Rates may 
change as more people register, 
so please reserve your place 
early. 

To register for the cruise, go 
to www.CA.LP.org.•

LPC Convention to be Held on Cruise Ship

• Mark Hinkle, 
LPC rep in 
CCRA

• Libertarian Scott 
Lieberman with Los Gatos 
Vice-Mayor, Diane McNutt, 
after the graduation 
ceremony of Leadership 
Los Gatos; 5/27/05
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by becoming 
a dues–paying 
member and/
or monthly 
s u p p o r t e r 
of the LPC. 
With your 
$50 annual 

mem bership, or your monthly 
pledge of $10 or more, you will 
continue to receive 12 issues of 
our great publication, California 
Freedom, each year. (See the 
pledge form on page 3.) Every 
month, you will be able to 
catch up on what your fellow 
California Libertarians are 
doing to bring liberty and 
freedom to our great state. 
You’ll also find out what your 
elected representatives on the 
Executive Committee are doing 
in your behalf so you can be 
more informed as to whom you 
want to re–elect at our annual 
conventions.

You’ll also be a potent force 
for supporting the vital work 
of growing our membership, 
nominating and electing can-
didates, and increasing the 
public’s awareness of what 
Libertarianism is all about. 

To grow, we must attract people 
whose views are still malleable.

Don’t worry if someone 
who joins doesn’t agree 
with us 100%.

As people who don’t share 
all our views join, they’ll not 
dilute our own views. Rather 
they’ll become us. Over time, 
they’ll adopt our views. 

When he first joined the LP, 
a former Chair who is still serv-
ing on the Executive Committee 
wanted all guns melted down. 
His views are now as libertarian 
as anyone’s.

A new Executive Committee 
member defends a mother’s 
“right” to choose abortion even 
after her child’s birth, as well 
as increased state regulation 
of pharmicists. Over time, he’ll 
either adopt libertarian views 
or leave. There’s no danger of 
us adopting his nonlibertarian 
ideas. Why? Because our beliefs 
are based on principles, they 
don’t sway with the winds of 
political fashion.

We choose which views 
to emphasize based on what 
the voters consider relevant. 
There’s no use talking about 
issues unimportant to the vot-

grow. Many have tried in the 
past to get friends, colleagues, 
and spouses to go. They de-
clined because it seemed like 
it would be boring. Many at-
tendees didn’t return, as con-
ventions were boring for all but 
the most hard–core political 
junkies. Most people have more 
going on in their lives than 
politics. 

Our convention will provide 
a balance of fun, sun, politics, 
and more fun! We’ll spend two 
days and three nights aboard 
Royal Caribbean’s recently ren-
ovated Monarch of the Seas. 
We’ll sail from Los Angeles to 
Ensenada and back—with one 
day in Mexico and one day of 
politics. Our guests are free to 
enjoy many activities on board, 
such as dancing, gambling, and 
live entertainment, while we 
decide our leadership and other 
Party business.

Friends and family are eager 
to participate. Allen Hacker, 
Chair of the LP of Santa Clara 
County took his wife, Laura 
Ferrer, a lifelong Libertarian, 
to the 2004 and 2005 conven-
tions. She swore never to at-
tend again. When told our ’06 
convention is on a cruise ship, 
her immediate response was, 
“I’m there!”

I’ve heard similar stories all 
over California. Many people 
who attended one convention 
and never attended again are 
now making reservations. This 
proves LPC membership can be 
fun! We may not have a better 
opportunity to get these mem-
bers involved.

By including so many more 
members, former members, and 
potential members who wouldn’t 
otherwise attend, we’ll bring in 
many new activists. Whether 
they become active members or 
not depends on how welcome 
we make them feel.

Instead of telling poten-
tial activists what they should
think, ask them what they 
do think. Find agreement, not 
disagreement. When they feel 
welcome, they’ll be open to 
libertarianism.

Tell your friends and col-
leagues—whether they’re mem-
bers or not—about our exciting 
Libertarian cruise. Many of 
them will join the Party while 
on board. Some will even be-
come active libertarians in their 
county! 

Don’t miss the boat! Book 
your cruise today, and ask your 
friends to do the same.

Toward liberty!
–Aaron Starr, Chairman

ers. That does not mean we 
have to abandon our views; it 
means we’ll establish credibility 
with voters first on those issues 
where we concur.

New members are no differ-
ent. First we bond with them 
when they agree with us. When 
we make them welcome, they’ll 
ask us about the issues on 
which they disagree with us. 
A few may leave, but most will 
recognize that we are right.

We will not be watered 
down. Our views are more liber-
tarian than they were 20 years 
ago. Early on, many anarchists 
joined the party. Now, libertar-
ian views prevail over anarchist 
views. The Libertarian Party is 
now libertarian, not anarchist.

For us to convert people, we 
mustn’t chase them away. Too 
often we’ve chased away “90%” 
libertarians for fear they might 
dilute our purity. Let’s welcome 
even those “70%” libertarians. 
We can share our views in a fun 
and friendly atmosphere.

Cruising to liberty
Speaking of a friendly, fun 

atmosphere, our upcoming 
February convention offers a 
great opportunity for us to 

W ell, as our State 
Chairman Aaron Starr 
said in last month’s 

California Freedom, “Our world 
just changed.”

Over the course of the 
next months, the national 
Libertarian Party will be phas-
ing out California’s share of the 
National Membership dues—
since National’s dues have gone 
to zero.

That means it is now up to 
the California Party to maintain 
our members’ information and 
to process dues—as well as all 
the other important work we 
already do.

By now you will have re-
ceived a letter from us asking 
you to become a dues–pay-
ing member of the Libertarian 
Party of California. I urge you 
to join us in this exciting time 
in our State Party’s history.

We want you to participate 

P eople associate with 
groups who provide them 
a sense of community—

that sense of community which 
was lost when we stopped liv-
ing in groups 
of 50 to 100, 
and started 
living in 
larger societ-
ies. People like 
being around 
people they 
know. That doesn’t mean that 
people join groups of people 
with whom they agree. Instead, 
they come to agree with those 
they have joined.

So it is with political parties. 
Most people join the political 
party their friends have cho-
sen. Then they slowly come to 
adopt the views of their chosen 
party. Few people choose the 
party most closely matching 
their existing views. 

So far, we’ve attracted mem-
bers primarily from the small 
percentage who choose a politi-
cal party matching their views. 

The Libertarian Party of 
California can be a powerful 
solution to the Republicrat and 
Demopublican problems that 
burden our state...but we can’t 
do it without your support. 

Please send me your member-
ship form today—not tomorrow, 
not next week. Today.

Together we can make a dif-
ference.

–Dave Ruprecht
Executive Director

The Times, They Are A–Changin’!
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FROM THE 
EXECUTIVE 
DIRECTOR

Correction
In September, we incor-
rectly referred to Mark 
Whitney as a lawyer (“LPC 
Leadership Update,” page 2). 
Mr. Whitney did serve the 
LPC as Chair of the Legal 
Committee, and although he 
does have many vocations, 
including founder and CEO 
of TheLaw.net Corporation, 
stand–up comedian, and en-
thusiastic Toastmaster, he is 
not a lawyer. We apologize 
for the error.

Find Agreement… and Fun
FROM THE

CHAIRMAN

Scott Lieberman
David Peters
Politically-e, Inc.
Lawrence Samuels
Kevin Takenaga
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Letters to
the EditorWelcome Aboard!

T he Libertarian Party of California would like to welcome to the Party of 
Principle these 50 fans of individual liberty and smaller government. Among 
those who joined us in August are Daniel Bornstein, a U.S. Navy hospital 

corpsman, Dwight Harris, a retirement plan consultant, Michael Moniz, an office 
assistant, Charles Rowell, an engineer, Michael Taylor, a security officer, and salespeople Barry Cobb and 
Jason Macstay. We hope to meet you soon at your county chapter’s meetings.

George Beidler  ....................... Trabuco Canyon
Karl Blasius  .............................. Santa Barbara
Daniel Bornstein  .............................San Diego
Vincent Broglio  ............................. Santa Cruz
Trevor Brownell  ...............................San Diego
Kevin Burns  ............................... Death Valley
Maryann Cazzell  ...............................Silverado
Barry Cobb  ........................................... Ceres
Barbara Conroy  .................................Altaville
Kelvin Coze  .................................Los Angeles
Theodore Cropley  .............. Cardiff–by–the–Sea
Omer Ganai  .................................Los Angeles
Howard Greenbereg  ................. Woodland Hills
Dwight Harris  .............................Beverly Hills
Jay Holloway  ................................ Santa Rosa
Sandra Johnson  ............................Chatsworth
Bernd Keine  ....................................... Orinda
Arthur Kenney  .....................Manhattan Beach
Brian Kreischer  ..............................San Mateo
Dale Lewis  ......................................San Diego
Jason Macstay  ...........................Walnut Creek
Daniel Malcolm  ....................... Redondo Beach
Christene Maraio  ..........................West Covina
Ray Marshall  ..........................San Bernardino
Warren McGowan  ............................San Rafael

Christin Meier–Nowel  ..................... Santa Cruz
Michael Mendyke  ............................ Calabasas
Michael Messina  ................................. Aromas
Michael Moniz  .................................. Oakland
Charlotte Monte  ............................... San Jose
Mary Mottahedeh  .........................Los Angeles
John Osterloh  ............................... Sebastopol
Michael Parker  ............................ Laguna Hills
Blaine Peterson  ...................................... Ione
Scott Raymond  ...................................Novato
Charles Rowell  ........................... Rohnert Park
Timothy Salvino  ............................ Costa Mesa
Naim Siemsen–Schumann  ................ Sunnyvale
Richard Smets  ........................ West Hollywood
John Soppeland  ............................. Ridgecrest
Patrick Staley  .................................San Diego
Charles Stevens, Jr. ......................... Sunnyvale
Michael Taylor  .................................. Antioch
Michael L. Taylor  ..................... Arroyo Grande
Hubert Thomas  ............................... Yuba City
Milan Trebotich, III ..............Huntington Beach
Jared Wells  ........................................La Jolla
Matthew White  ............................. Santa Cruz
Robert Wilkerson  ............................ Yuba City
Gordon Womble  ...............................Richmond

Peace Caucus Arguments 
Are Misleading

[Regarding the advertise-
ment], “Attention: Peace 
Activists,” by Messrs. Stroberg, 
Selzer, and Eckl [California 
Freedom, Sept. 2005, page 4]: 
what a load of hooey, and what 
a danger to the party’s future.  

The convoluted and mislead-
ing arguments [therein] con-
tradict themselves, and merely 
serve to illustrate the despera-
tion that has driven this trium-
virate to create a straw man of 
truly creative Orwellian double-
speak. They then seek to por-
tray themselves as the vanguard 
of a cadre that will “save” the 
party.  

Their drive for ideological 
purity (as they define it) within 
the Libertarian Party ranks 
right up there with the best 
of them. By stating that they 
are looking to foster “princi-
pled anti–war candidates,” they 
have, by default, called anybody 
who disagrees with them “un-
principled.” That is a great way 
to encourage open debate and 
discussion. 

Of course, their arguments 
are conveniently situational, 
since one of the signatories 
expressed completely different 
views to me in February at the 
[LPC’s annual] convention, in a 
parallel context.  

Whereas it is their right to 
adopt a position, and to work 
for its prevalence within the 
party, their use of undefined 
buzzwords (anti–war, pro–war, 
non–interventionist, aggres-
sive warfare, non–aggression, 
etc.) makes them seem more 
concerned with their influ-
ence in the LP than [with] the 
“progress of liberty worldwide.” 
Obfuscation has always served a 
totalitarian minority best.  

They want to hijack the nom-
inating process when they don’t 
get their way (excuse me, an 
ideologically compatible candi-
date). No wonder so few, if any, 
California elected Libertarians 
[went] to the convention. Who 
in their right mind wants to be 
seen in public with self–destruc-
tive partisans such as these?  

–David Peters
South San Francisco
(San Mateo County)

Government Mandated Notices: The Federal Election Commission requires political committees to report the name, mailing address, occupation, and employer for each
individual whose contributions aggregate in excess of $200 in a calendar year. The IRS requires us to print “contributions are not tax-deductible” on all fund raising appeals.

I want more members, more 
candidates, and more victories! 
Here’s my voluntary contribution:

o Personal Check  

o Credit Card m Visa® m MasterCard®

o Money Order m American Express® m Discover®

Name

Address

City

Telephone (home)

State

E–mail Address

ZIP

Check your fixed monthly 
support level: 
m $1000 Diamond
m $500 Platinum
m $100  Gold 
m $50 Silver
m $25 Bronze 

m $____ other amount

Or pledge an amount for 
each new member:
m $____.___ Per new LPC
                    member
(I have limited resources. Please cap
this at ___ new members each month.) 

Please enclose a check or money order 
(no corporate checks, please) payable to 
“Libertarian Party of California,”
or provide the required information to
authorize billing to your credit card. 

Send this form and payment to:
Libertarian Party of California
14547 Titus Street, Suite 214
Panorama City, CA 91402-4935

Occupation

Employer

Signature (required) Today’s Date Card Expiration (MM/YYYY) Billing ZIP Code

Credit Card Number

SUPPORT THE
LIBERTARIAN    PARTY
TODAY! The Party

of Principle®

To become a monthly supporter of the Libertarian Party of 
California, fill in and return this form. 

Your monthly pledge of $10 or more covers your membership 
dues in the California LP and entitles you to a subscription to 
California Freedom. Your higher level of contribution will help 
the LP grow faster.

You may pledge a fixed monthly dollar amount, or, to better 
challenge us all, pledge an amount per new LPC member who
joins during each month.

New
optio

n!

SUPPORT THE
LIBERTARIAN    PARTY

of Principle®

What’s
Your Take?

Send your photos, op–ed articles, letters to the editor, and reports 
on LP events to:      CaliforniaFreedom@CA.LP.org
       or to:     Editor, California Freedom
      P.O. Box 611021, San Jose, CA 95161-1021
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Kubby Files Complaint Against Placer County 
Judges for Fraud, Conspiracy, Malfeasance 

efforts of the legislators. We 
believe SJR 10 is a comprehen-
sive and reasonable response 
to attacks on civil rights since 

9/11,” reads a CCRA press re-
lease. The CCRA is coordinating 
a massive lobby effort for its 
passage.

The State Senate Office of 
Research has released a re-
port which suggests that im-
migrants, and U.S. citizens of 

Muslim faith, have suffered 
“humiliation, embarrassment,” 
and “privacy intrusions” since 
the attacks of Sept. 11, 2001 
and subsequent passage of the 
U.S.A. PATRIOT Act.

The Assembly declined to 
hear this resolution prior to 
their current recess; they might 
hear the matter in January. LPC 
members are encouraged to con-
tact their representatives in the 
Assembly to remind them of the 
importance of Americans’ civil 
rights and to entreat them to 
vote in favor of this resolution 
when they reconvene. 

For more about CCRA, visit  
 www.CivilRightsForAll.net.•
*The bill’s history on the California 
Legislature’s web site indicates that 
the Senate’s “no” votes totaled 10.

 –Editor
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Patriot Act
continued from page 1

S AN FRANCISCO—On 
September 6, cancer pa-
tient and medical mari-

juana refugee, Steve Kubby, 
filed a complaint with the State 
of California’s Commission on 
Judicial Performance against 
two judges, alleging that they 
“secretly and illegally assisted 
county prosecutors to fraudu-
lently obtain an appellate court 
ruling that made him a ‘felony 
fugitive.’”

Kubby, who was the LPC’s 
1998 candidate for Governor, 
says this action would have 
sent him to prison and “a cer-
tain death” had he not been 
in Canada at the time. Kubby 
depends on cannabis to con-
trol his adrenal cancer, and he 
would not have been able to 
have access to cannabis while 
he was incarcerated.

The complaint alleges that 
on May 25, 2001, Placer County 
Judge James L. Roeder “se-
cretly and fraudulently ordered 
and/or directed the Clerk of 
the Superior Court Appellate 
Division, Placer County to pro-
cess my misdemeanor appeal 
as a felony appeal, causing me 
to be wrongfully arrested and 
subsequently labeled a ‘felony 
fugitive.’”

Upholding Judge Roeder’s 
illegal order, Placer Superior 
Court Presiding Judge Larry D. 
Gaddis also signed and approved 
the order, despite the fact that, 
by law, no such direct appeal of 
probation could be taken.

“Even worse,” says Kubby, 
“the appeal was signed and ap-
proved by both judges, well be-
yond the 60–day limit allowed 
for any appeal....”

Copies of documents are on 
line, which, Kubby alleges, show 
that, “Judge Gaddis unlawfully 
authorized and ordered an ex-
tension and then blacked out 
his name.…No other judge ever 
signed to grant the Extension 
Order, proving that Gaddis delib-
erately granted, then attempted 

to hide his role in the unlaw-
ful conversion of the People’s 
unlawful and untimely review 
of probation into a felony ap-
peal.”

Kubby says, “It is understand-
able that Judge Gaddis would 
try to hide his involvement, be-
cause both he and Judge Roeder 
had previously been removed 
from the case, for bias and 
prejudice, and were officially re-
cused. Clearly they were aware, 
as judges, that having been 
recused from a case they were 
disqualified from any and all 
future participation in my case. 
Unfortunately that didn’t stop 
Roeder and Gaddis, and it was 
their signatures that made me a 
‘felony fugitive’ and resulted in 
[my] being jailed and deprived 

of my medical cannabis, some-
thing doctors on both sides of 
the border have said, under 
oath, could kill me.”

In California, it is only when 
an appeal proceeds as a felony 
appeal that the defendant must 
be present. Because Kubby was 
in Canada—with the permission 
of the court on probation for 
misdemeanor conviction—the 
appeal court was fraudulently 
induced to consider the People’s 
appeal as a felony appeal.

The actions of Roeder and 
Gaddis resulted in Canadian 
authorities “being duped into 
believing” Kubby was a fel-
ony fugitive and therefore in-
eligible for entry into Canada. 
Consequently, Kubby was ar-
rested in Canada in 2002 and 

jailed for four days.
Michele Kubby notes, “My 

husband was then deprived of 
the medicine he uses with the 
blessings of Health Canada. This 
caused long–term damage to his 
health that we are still attempt-
ing to heal today.”

Steve Kubby says, “Even 
though their actions nearly re-
sulted in my death, I would 
suggest that the judges seek 
asylum in Canada. After all, 
they are living proof that it is 
very hard to get a fair trial in 
California.”

A copy of the Complaint 
was faxed on Sept. 6 to the 
Commission on Judicial 
Performance and is available 
on line at: Kubby.com/Placer/
compform.html.•

• Steve Kubby and his wife, 
Michele, teamed up to re-
cord a public message.

by Loraine Wallace Rowe
Chair, Coalition  
for Redevelopment Reform

S ince the Senate Judiciary 
Committee’s Aug. 30th 
defeat of State Senator 

Tom McClintock’s bill (SCA 15) 
to prevent abuse of eminent 
domain power in California, we 
must take the matter to the 
voters of California. Our next 
step is a ballot initiative.

On Sept. 8, Tom McClintock’s 
office telephoned me regarding 

the status of the SCA 15 initia-
tive process.

The (almost) final version of 
the initiative is being drafted 
by an attorney from the Howard 
Jarvis Taxpayers Association. 
The proposed language and 
content will be reviewed and, 
hopefully, a final version will 
be presented to the Attorney 
General by November 11, 2005 
to obtain a title and the “of-
ficial” summary of the initiative 
measure.

The Attorney General must 
provide a copy of the title and 

summary to the Secretary of State 
within 15 days of his receipt of 
the initiative. But, if fiscal analy-
sis is required, additional time is 
allotted (which could add 25 days 
to the process).

The official date will be the 
date that the title and summary 
are sent to the proponent by 
the Attorney General. No peti-
tion may be circulated prior to 
the official summary date.

Proponents are allowed a 
maximum of 150 days to circu-
late petitions and collect signa-
tures, and the initiative must 

qualify at least 131 days before 
the next statewide election at 
which it is to be submitted to 
the voters.

Being a California constitu-
tional amendment, this will re-
quire the signatures of at least 
8% of the total votes cast for 
governor at the last gubernato-
rial election.

Based on these signature and 
time requirements, the goal is 
to qualify the initiative to be 
placed on the November, 2006 
ballot.

We all have a lot of work 
ahead of us: first to gather the 
signatures, and then, to get out 
the vote!•
Learn more about COALITION FOR 
REDEVELOPMENT REFORM on the web, 
at www.CoalitionForRedevelopment 
Reform.org, or contact them by tele-
phone at (408) 817-5678 or via e–
mail at C2R_Coalition@Yahoo.com.

YOUR ad could be here.
Put your business or services in front of over 3,600 
like–minded individuals monthly.

Contact us today for rates and information.

Call: 1(877) 884-1776 
or E-mail: Advertising@CaliforniaFreedom.org

C reedom

n Legislation Update

Taking Matters into the Voters’ Hands: 
Eminent Domain Ballot Initiative
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opportunity to talk to all of 
our Town Council members, the 
Town Manager, numerous other 
local VIP’s, and of course, the 25 
or so members of my class. 

The program also included be-
hind–the–scenes tours of Town 
Hall and other public and pri-
vate facilities serving the com-
munity, including a hospital, 
the fire department, schools, 
police stations, and parks. No, 
we didn’t learn where all the 
dead bodies are buried in Los 
Gatos, but we did get to see all 
of the infrastructure that makes 
the town “work,” including the 
intricacies of the town budget. 

As we all know, the best way 
to get elected to office is to 
become part of the “fabric” of 
your local community. In this 
way, your fellow town citizens 
will know you as “Joe Smith, 

about the oppressiveness of the 
City Council. 

There is a place for negative 
political campaigning, but you 
need to be nice to everybody for 
several years before people will 
take you seriously when you do 
start to criticize—gently—the 
local officials for something 
they did. 

Other communities offer sim-
ilar programs. If you really want 
to put this libertarian stuff 
into practice, make the commit-
ment to enroll, and while you’re 
there, take full advantage of the 
classes.•
SCOTT LIEBERMAN, M.D. has been an 
active member of the LP for over 
ten years. His hot issue is to get 
Libertarians elected to local office. 
He served on the San Jose Advisory 
Commission on Rents from 2000 to 
2004. Lieberman’s professional spe-
cialty is radiology.

the guy who helps out with the 
library fundraisers,” rather than 
as “Joe Smith, that crazy liber-
tarian who wants to privatize 
the local elementary school.” 

I really enjoyed playing a 
role during my Leadership Los 
Gatos classes. As much as pos-
sible, I tried to socialize, rather 
than proselytize. 

The most important advice I 
can give my fellow Libertarians: 
when talking to the general pub-
lic or local VIP’s, be nice! That 
is not easy, because we are all 
so skeptical of elected officials, 
but it is absolutely necessary 
if you wish to become a leader, 
as compared to a follower. Even 
if you have to keep Machiavelli 
in the back of your mind, keep 
a smile on your face and ask 
about the other person’s kids 
instead of complaining to him 

Leadership continued from page 1

Join a Community Leadership Program in Your Area
National
The Community Leadership Association, www.CommunityLeadership.org

California
California Association of Leadership Programs (CALP), www.CALeadership.com

County & City Programs (alphabetical by county or city)
Leadership Berkeley – Run by Berkeley Chamber of Commerce, www.BerkeleyChamber.com
Leadership Fremont – Run by Fremont Chamber of Commerce,  
 www.FremontBusiness.com (click Community, Leadership)
Leadership Gilroy - Run by the Gilroy Chamber of Commerce, www.LeadershipGilroy.org
Youth Leadership Lompoc Valley, shop.store.yahoo.net/lompoc (click Youth Leadership)
Leadership Long Beach, www.LeadershipLB.org
Leadership Los Gatos – Cooperative program of Town of Los Gatos and Los Gatos Chamber of Commerce,  
 www.LosGatosWeb.com/leadership.html
Leadership Monterey Peninsula – An independent 501(c)3 nonprofit organization, www.LeadershipMonterey.org
Leadership Morgan Hill – Run by Morgan Hill Chamber of Commerce, www.MorganHill.org
Leadership Mountain View – Run by Mountain View Chamber of Commerce, www.ChamberMV.org/leadership
Leadership Napa – Run by the Napa Chamber of Commerce, LeadershipNapaValley.com
Leadership Oakland – Run by an independent nonprofit, www.LeadershipOakland.com
Leadership Redding – Run by Shasta Regional Community Foundation, www.LeadershipRedding.com
Leadership Salinas Valley, www.LeadershipSalinasValley.org
Lead San Diego – An independent nonprofit organization covering County of San Diego, 
 www.LeadSanDiego.com
Leadership San Francisco – Run by the San Francisco Chamber of Commerce, 
 www.SFChamber.com/leadership_sf.htm
Community Leadership San Jose Silicon Valley – Sponsored by San Jose Silicon Valley Chamber of Commerce, 
 www.SJChamber.com (click Education, SJSV Community Leadership)
Leadership San Leandro – Run by the San Leandro Chamber of Commerce, www.SanLeandroChamber.com
Leadership San Mateo – Run by San Mateo Area Chamber of Commerce,  
 www.SanMateoCA.org (click Programs, Leadership)
San Rafael: Grassroots Leadership Academy – Organized by Marin Grassroots Leadership Network, 
 www.MCGLN.org
Leadership Santa Barbara – An independent 501(c)3 nonprofit organization, www.LeadSB.org
Leadership Santa Clara – Run by the City of Santa Clara,  
 www.CI.Santa-Clara.ca.us (click Community, Volunteers)
Leadership Santa Maria Valley – Run by the Santa Maria Valley Chamber of Commerce, 
 www.SantaMaria.com (click Member Info, Benefits, Leadership)
Leadership Santa Rosa – Run by the Santa Rosa Chamber of Commerce,  www.SantaRosaChamber.com 
   (click Leadership) The LPC’s Ann Hines is one of the “LSR” Steering Committee 
   members! She went through the program when she moved to the area a few  
   years ago.
Leadership Stockton – Run by the Stockton Valley Chamber of Commerce, www.LeadershipStockton.com 
   Leadership Stockton was the first such program in the state.
Leadership Sunnyvale or CitySkills (a low–cost version put on by the city), www.LeadershipSunnyvale.org
Leadership Tuolumne County – Run by Tuolumne County Chamber of Commerce,  
 www.TCChamber.com (click Chamber, Leadership)
Ventura County Leadership Academy – A nonprofit organization, VCLA.org

–Contributed by Kevin Takenaga

Longtime Libertarian and Chair of Calaveras County
Libertarians, Al Segalla, with his 25 years of experience as a
Realtor, has created a way for you to work with Libertarian
Realtors while benefiting the LPC. It’s a Libertarian Realty
Network! As directed by you, their Libertarian customer,
Network Realtors will donate 20% of their Network
commissions to the LPC or any other
Libertarian cause you endorse.

Tap in! Visit
www.BambiLand.com/
NetWork.html

With so many Libertarians
in California, this could yield
several hundred Network
transactions each year.

Albert J. Segalla, Realtor
Chair, LP of Calaveras County

Tap into the
Libertarian Network of Realtors

and help boost income to the LPC!

Shopping
for a home?

3224 Skunk Ranch Road • Murphys, CA 95247
(209) 728-2887 • alsegalla@jps.net

www.bambiland.com

E–Mail: BrierlyServices@Netgate.net
Telephone: 1 (877) 369-7344         Facsimile: (408) 272-3191
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modern–day parallel.) So much 
for southern regard for the Rule 
of Law, not to mention the will 
of the majority.

Saying “I want a divorce” is 
not the same as getting a formal 
one. True, the Constitution did 
not provide such a mechanism 
explicitly, but that does not 
mean that Congress could not 
have devised one. While the 
Senate was evenly split be-
tween the parties (according 
to the Missouri Compromise), 
the House had come to be dom-
inated by the North, whose 
free population had increased 
mightily. Thus, the south’s con-
tention that they had the right 
to secede anyway was their re-
sponse to a situation wherein 
they were outvoted. Again, so 
much for the concept of the 
rule of law (except, apparently, 
when it works to your benefit).

In the course of the Civil 
War, Union soldiers wrote home 
from the south, describing the 
incredible poverty they saw—
among whites. Competent his-
torians have commented on the 
widespread acceptance of slav-
ery in southern society, such 
that the goal of many whites, if 
not a vast majority, was to own 
a few themselves, so that they 
could live, if only on a smaller 
scale, a life of ease like Massa’ 
in the Big House, exploiting the 
labor of their slaves. They had 
so thoroughly bought into the 
idea of race–based slavery that 
they could not see that they 
were poor, not because they 
didn’t own any themselves, but 
because Massa’ could, and did. 
Those areas of the south where 
slavery was not part–and–parcel 
of the social structure declared 
their intention to remain in the 
Union, and in effect seceded 
from the Confederacy (as did 
West Virginia). So much for the 
argument that the war was not 
about slavery.

To those who know only 
the first verse of “The Battle 
Hymn of the Republic,” read 
the last stanza, which charges 
those who sing it, “As He died 
to make us holy, let us live to 
make men free.” The religious 
imagery therin is such that no 
government school can allow 
it to be sung today, and I fear 
that there are Libertarians who 
would join in the campaign of 
silence. The Civil War had be-
come a crusade, a great effort 
for the sake of a good and just 
cause, to free the slaves. 

Selectively quoting Lincoln 
to “prove” that he was either a 

by David Peters
Member, Libertarian Party of 
California

It is perhaps a sign of the 
intellectual bankruptcy of 
some in the Libertarian 

movement to think that any-
one who has been arguing the 
south’s case for secession could 
have also passed a course in 
the Constitution. (“Conundrum 
of the Blue and Gray: Turning 
Battleground into Common 
Ground,” by Marc Solomon; 
California Freedom, July 2005, 
page 5.) The tendentious argu-
ments—that the south was so 
wronged that it was in any way 
justified in unilaterally seced-
ing from the Union—prove only 
that there are “Libertarians” for 
whom being on the “right side” 
supersedes being right or 
properly educated.

The argument that the south 
was being economically sup-
pressed by the high tariff walls 
erected by Congress conve-
niently ignores the fact that 
tariffs, being taxes, originate 
in the House; the same tariffs 
were levied in the north as in 
the south. The Constitution had 
created a giant free–trade area, 
so there was no way to single 
out the south for special treat-
ment, with one exception: the 
“importation of such persons” 
was barred as of 1808. So much 
for the “economic oppression” 
argument of the uninformed.

The argument that the south 
could leave the Union of its 
own volition was canceled by 
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South Carolina herself during 
the 1830’s, when she claimed 
the right, was told “no,” and 
dropped the case. Massachusetts 
and other New England states 
also threatened to secede uni-
laterally, but they too subse-
quently dropped their cases. 
The underlying issue was slav-
ery, not tariffs. So much for 
consistency of argument.

The south finally did se-
cede in 1861, triggered in large 
measure because a anti–slav-
ery non–southerner had been 
elected President. Apparently, 
the south was willing to keep 
its yap shut when one of its 
own was in office, blatantly 
protecting its partisan inter-
ests. So much for the idea of 
a popularly elected President 
being accepted nationwide, by 
sore losers.

To argue that southern-
ers had some obsession about 
Constitutional niceties is dis-
ingenuous at best, and dissem-
bling at worst. The southern 
obsession with their “Peculiar 
Institution” drove their politi-
cians to pursue any path that 
would maintain their “lifestyle” 
within the Union. Witness the 
Missouri Compromise, wherein it 
was agreed that states would be 
added to the Union only in pairs, 
one slave and the other free. 
When Kansas appeared ready to 
enter the Union as a free state, 
thereby upsetting the balance, 
southern insurgents, such as 
Quantrill’s Raiders, began their 
campaign of terror in order to 
influence the outcome. (I use  
“insurgent” deliberately, for the 

(closet) racist or was out to save 
the Union at any cost, proves 
only that he can be selectively 
quoted. By his own words, he 
did not consider the “Negro” 
as his social or intellectual 
equal, only his moral equal. 
He realized that maintaining 
the Union over the long term 
also meant resolving the issue 
of slavery, but he could not 
deal with the issue of slavery 
until he preserved the Union. 
As to the initiation of the use 
of force, which Libertarians love 
to prattle about, consider this: 
slaves didn’t volunteer for their 
positions, and the south fired 
first. Remember Fort Sumter 
and those military academy de-
linquents? Apparently, south-
ern partisans haven’t (or hope 
no one else has) read what Ayn 
Rand wrote about this issue. 
(Another personal note: even 
70 years after the Civil War, my 
grandmother still thought it im-
proper for my mother to speak 
to black schoolmates at length 
in public in Portland, Oregon; so 
much for emancipation bringing 
social equality or acceptance.)

To those who argue that 
Great Britain freed all her slaves 
peacefully, I would point out 
that there were no slaves in 
England (serfs having been 
freed long before), and that 
Par lia ment’s authority was un-
checked. Those in the Empire 

who objected faced the same 
problem the American colonists 
faced when they objected to 
Parliament: Parliament ignored 
them. We rebelled and won 
independence. Slave owners, 
mostly on the sugar islands in 
the Caribbean, were by that 
time a small minority, with even 
less leverage. So much for draw-
ing historical parallels.

I could continue with more 
dismissals and refutations of 
pro–secession arguments, but I 
will close for now with a final 
comment, and a question. I 
deliberately did not capitalize 
“south” or “southern,” because 
that gives them a dignity they 
manifestly do not deserve, so 
long as they believe that “The 
Cause” has any moral or legal 
justification whatsoever. 

Now for my question. 
Assuming that the pro–seces-
sionist argument had prevailed, 
thereby enabling continuation 
of slavery, in those days, how 
much would a field hand go for, 
today?•
DAVID PETERS has been a regis-
tered Libertarian since the Party 
was formed in 1972, when he was 
still in college, studying Political 
Science and Economics. He has been 
an Objectivist since middle school, 
later attending courses at Nathaniel 
Branden Institute. His ancestors 
spied for Washington and fought for 
the Union.

Slavery in the Confederate Constitution
All references herein are taken from the Constitution of the Confederate States 
of America, adopted March 11, 1861. (See www.libs.uga.edu/hargrett/selections/
confed/trans.html.)

“No bill of attainder, ex post facto law, or law denying or impairing the 
right of property in negro slaves, shall be passed.”

 – Article I, Section 9, Paragraph 4

“The citizens of each State shall be entitled to all the privileges and 
immunities of citizens in the several States, and shall have the right of 
transit and sojourn in any State of this Confederacy, with their slaves 
and other property; and the right of property in said slaves shall not 
be thereby impaired.”  – Article IV, Section 2, Paragraph 1 

“No slave or other person held to service or labor in any State or 
Territory of the Confederate States, under the laws thereof, escaping 
or lawfully carried into another, shall, in consequence of any law or 
regulation therein, be discharged from such service or labor; but shall 
be delivered up on claim of the party to whom such slave belongs, or 
to whom such service or labor may be due.”

 – Article IV, Section 2, Paragraph 3

“...In all such territory, the institution of negro slavery as it now 
exists in the Confederate States, shall be recognized and protected by 
Congress, and by the territorial government; and the inhabitants of the 
several Confederate States and Territories, shall have the right to take 
to such territory any slaves, lawfully held by them in any of the States 
or Territories of the Confederate States.” 

– Article IV, Section 3, Paragraph 3

Secession in the Platform of 
the Libertarian Party of California 

IV. Individual Rights and Civil Order 
21. Secession
We recognize the right to political secession. This 

includes the right of secession by political entities, private groups, or 
individuals. Exercise of this right, like the exercise of all rights, does 
not remove legal and moral obligations not to violate the rights of 
others. Those who wish to secede should not have to obtain permission 
of those from whom they wish to secede. [Emphasis added.]

–Contributed by Bruce Dovner
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T he Internet has arrived in 
politics and government! 
No one yet knows the full 

value of a Web site to a political 
candidate or officeholder, but 
one thing is clear: the value 
increases every day. Web site 
construction has become very 
economical, but there is some 
expense and, more importantly, 
once the site is built, it is very 
important that it be kept up 
to date and that you advertise 
it well. Otherwise, no one will 
know to pay it a visit. 

Presidential candidates 
John McCain and Howard Dean 
have been very successful with 
Internet fund raising, both col-
lecting millions of dollars on 
line in record time. There are, 
however, important uses other 
than just fund raising. A web 
site is informational and can 
be a terrific recruitment 
and communications 
tool if built, main-
tained, utilized, and 
advertised properly.

Should your cam-
paign have its own Web 
site? It depends on what finan-
cial resources you have avail-
able, the nature of the district, 
and whether someone can de-
vote the time to keep the site 
current. Although the Internet 
is becoming a more common 
form of political communica-
tion, setting up a site needs 
to be weighed against all other 
forms of communication avail-
able to you and your campaign, 
in terms of resources and im-
pact. The cost and sophistica-
tion of a Web site can vary 
tremendously based upon what 
you’d like it to accomplish. A 
decent site can be created for 

a few hundred dollars 
and maintained for under a few 
dollars per month, or thousands 
can be spent producing a mul-
tifunctional site. Beware of the 
fact that web site design can 
get very complicated and costly, 
whereas a simple site with a few 
functions can be easier to use 
and provide adequate informa-
tion and functionality. A search 
of the Internet will even pro-
vide automated web site builder 
applications which allow you to 
build and maintain a web site 
on a very limited budget.

As early as the 2000 elec-
tion, the presidential campaigns 
made good use of the Internet 
to provide information to po-
tential voters and for other pur-
poses. For example, George W. 
Bush’s campaign used their Web 
site to list all contributors—

thousands of them. And 
the campaigns put their 
campaign proposals and 
other campaign “propa-
ganda” on their sites. 
But whether they were 

useful in convincing many 
people to vote for either candi-
date is uncertain. Then again, 
in an election as close as that 
one, maybe the Web sites made 
a real difference.

If you do decide to maintain 
a campaign Web site, here are 
some elements that can make 
the site a valuable form of 
communication.
· Photos of you and your family
· Key issues of the last cam-

paign, and how you are 
addressing them as an elected 
official 

· Favorable media coverage you 
have received 

· Campaign press releases 
· Volunteer recruitment 

· Yard sign 
location solicitation 

· E–mail link for voter questions 
· On–line contribution enabler 
· The candidate or officeholder 

schedule of public events

The bottom line on a cam-
paign/officeholder Web site is 
this: if done properly, it can be 
helpful. As voters become more 
computer literate and Internet 
dependent, they expect candi-
dates for public office—and of-
ficeholders—to understand this 
new form of technology. If you 
do have a Web site, you must 
keep it “fresh” by posting new 
information frequently and you 
must make people aware that 
the site exists, otherwise how 
will they know?

Also, remember that this is 
a campaign Web site, not an 
“official” Web site paid for by 
the taxpayers, even though you 
may already be an officeholder. 
Be careful that you don’t mix 
the two responsibilities by put-
ting “official” press releases and 
documents on your campaign 
Web site. As a rule of thumb, if 
something was prepared using 
taxpayers’ money, don’t put it 
on your campaign Web site. 
However, a good Web site can be 
a terrific tool to help keep con-
stituents aware of your public 
service and to have supporters 
lined up when the next cam-
paign rolls around.

Finally, you must get the word 
out on your Web site. Plaster 
the Web address on everything 
you print or otherwise publish. 
Advertise your address whenever 
and wherever you can afford. 
Make sure people know where to 
look to find out more about you 
and how they can help.•

Poli–Tips (Volume 2, Issue 5, April 
28, 2005): Reprinted with permission 
from Politically-e, Inc. Poli–Tips is a 
service of Politically–e, Inc. and is 
intended to promote good political 
practices, both in running for office 
and serving the public. Politically–e, 
Inc. provides affordable political soft-
ware and a la carte services to po-
litical candidates across America in 
seats of all sizes. 

For more information about 
the Politically–e suite of 
tools and services, contact 
Pat Patten at (706) 333-0787 
or Pat@Politically–e.com.

Politically–e, Inc. 
P.O. Box 670 
LaGrange, GA  30241 
www.Politically-E.com

by Bruce Cohen 
Member Communications Chair, 
LPC

O ur country has been 
gripped by images of 
Hurricane Katrina 

and its devastat-
ing aftermath. 
Multitudes of 
Americans need 
help, in so many 
forms. Libertarians, 
who far prefer to 
rely on the voluntary kindness 
of strangers than on the federal 
government, can and have been 
helping out.

Libertarians! Help Hurricane Victims—Voluntarily 
Daniel Cloud, Editor of 

LP News, and National Chair 
Michael Dixon have done an 
impressive job quickly lining 
up resources to help victims. 
In the libertarian spirit of pri-
vate charity, the LP web site 
(www.LP.org) has a clickable 
banner, front and center, lead-
ing to a “Ways to Help” page 

(http:/TinyURL.com/dh5le). 
An e–mail campaign also 
was launched right away. 

The LPC web site now has 
posted information and 

resources.
As of September 7, some 

Mississippi and Louisiana Lib-
ertarians are still missing, 

including the colorful and con-
troversial Presidential candi-
date Jeff Diket. Plans to assist 
Libertarians directly in need are 
underway. LPC Chairman Aaron 
Starr is fully behind the effort, 
in cooperation with LPC board 
members Kevin Takenaga, 
Mark Johnson, M Carling, and 
Bruce Cohen.

Due to legal implications, the 
LP cannot process hurricane do-
nations; they will instead direct 
Libertarians to give directly to 
victims or charitable organiza-
tions.

Michael Denny, past candi-
date for Mayor of San Francisco, 
is founding the Libertarian 

“Free to Give” Foundation. This  
charitable organization will give 
Libertarian philanthropists more 
clout and credit 
for civic partici-
pation. It also 
may change any 
public perception 
of Libertarians as 
a cold–hearted 
bunch.

In Louisiana, one special 
community deserves the atten-
tion of concerned Libertarians. 
Not because they’re helpless and 
unable to act, but because they 
are taking action—through 
only private channels. 

Around Sept. 8, Pastor Brad 
Bullock of First Assembly of God 
Church in Franklin contacted 
the national LP. Their church 
had sheltered Red Cross workers 
for a day as they were on their 
way to New Orleans. The workers 
moved on from Franklin saying 
that that community was doing 
a great job, and that they could 
not do much better. Bullock 
noted that the government at-
tempted to take over the town’s 
shelter and aid efforts. They 
resisted, as the network of 
churches has no “red tape,” and 
as of Sept. 8 had already found 
homes for 20 families. Since 
then, the Franklin community 
has been finding homes, and 
providing first month’s rent for 
individuals who can provide a 
proof of income. 

San Diego’s Kristi Stone 
(right), cofounder and Chair 
of California Association of 
Libertarian Political Coordi-
nators, quickly responded to 
National LP’s call to action, 
assembling an aid team and so-
liciting donations, which will be 
delivered to Louisiana person-
ally by Calif. Libertarians.

“Thanks to Rob Leslie,” 
Stone wrote, “an active San 
Diego Libertarian, we now have 
an S.U.V. that will be filled with 
supplies, delivered (by Tom 
Mangum and him) to a com-
munity hit hard by Hurricane 
Katrina.…Franklin is actively 
keeping the government away 
from their community’s recov-
ery process.” 

The local LP headquarters 
became the team’s donation sta-

tion, and at press time, the 
team was planning to drive 
off on Sept. 20 with their load 

of clothes, food, 
bedding, and 
medical and baby 
supplies. 

Stone added, 
“This is going to 
be an exciting 
adventure for us 

and a great way to show that 
we, Libertarians, care and want 
to support those organizations 
doing it the Libertarian Way!”

Shane Cory, National LP 
Chief of Staff, reported that 
Franklin’s mayor, Raymond 
Harris, “verified that the best 
way to give financially to the 
effort is to send to the church, 
who has set up a pooled account 
for the community” (emphasis 
added). It’s heartening to know 
there exist public officeholders 
who’ll happily direct funds to a 
private organization—not to a 
government agency.

If you too would like to assist 
Franklin in its taxpayer–inde-
pendent efforts to help victims, 
check the national LP web site 
for the latest needs.

Please tell your choice of 
charity that you appreciate 

their private 
efforts. And, 
tell them you 
were referred 
by a Libertarian 
source, and 
that you’re a 
Libertarian! If 

you hear of other relief action 
taken by representatives of the 
LP, please send an e–mail mes-
sage to Katrina@LP.org or call 
(202) 333-0008.

Our very best wishes and 
hope go out to all those af-
fected by Hurricane Katrina.•

“If you put the federal 
government in charge 
of the Sahara Desert, 

in five years there’d be 
a shortage of sand.”

–Milton Friedman

Could free–market remedies 
prevent Hurricane Katrina 
levels of devastation in the 
future?

Read The Libertarian Per-
spective #17, “Government’s 
Disaster Failure and Its 
Free–Market Remedy,” by  
Fred E. Foldvary, on the Web at 
CA.LP.org/lp20050913.shtml.

Beefing Up Candidate 
Web Sites
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by Bruce Cohen
Member Communications Chair

O ur favorite time of year is 
election season—that’s 
when America really 

tunes in to politics. So, let’s 
make hay while the sun shines! 

Soon it will be the best 
time to register voters, sign up 
new members, and get earned 
media. We want you to join the 
fun and run for office—as a 
Libertarian!

Every two years, we run a 
slate of candidates throughout 
California. This gives voters real 
choices and the party great P.R. 
Should you run, you’ll have a 
ballot box full of fun, and make 
many new Libertarian friends.

Many offices are open for 
election. Well–spoken and 
friendly candidates are wanted. 
Participation in every race pos-
sible is important—small or 
large (ready to take on the 
Governator?). Higher offices 
give you—and the LPC—a ter-
rific opportunity to wave the 
flag and spread libertarian prin-
ciples. With the smaller, local 
races, you’ll have a greater 
chance to win and apply liber-
tarian principles to real situa-
tions in your community.

The more names we have on 

a given ballot, the better. Let’s 
show California we’re organized 
and enthusiastic!

LPC Mentors
Check the public offices listed 

in the sidebar, lower right, and 
consider where you might fit on 
the LPC’s slate of candidates. 
Contact one of these LPC cam-
paign mentors to get started.

Mechanics of filing to run:  
Ted Brown, LPC’s Candidate 
Recruitment Chair, has run for 
office 13 times and is happy 
to share his experience. He can 
explain the ins and outs of pe-
tition signature gathing, filing 
of papers, and more. He lives in 
the Los Angeles area and can be 
reached at (626) 286-6124 or 
TedBrown1776@Hotmail.com.

Campaigning, and making 
your race fun: Bruce Cohen, 
Orange County Coordinator, gar-
nered the most laughs of any 
of the participants at a recent 
Irvine Chamber of Commerce 
debate, and can give you ideas 
for P.R. and how to have fun 
during your campaign. Contact 
him at (866) OC-Bruce or 
Bruce@GetBruce.com.

Presenting yourself on the 
Web: Kevin Takenaga, Santa 
Clara County Campaigns Chair, 
has coordinated and managed 
many campaigns. He is avail-

We Want You to Get Elected!
able to most Northern California 
candidates. Contact Kevin at 
KTakenaga@CA.LP.org.

Campaigning in a serious 
race for local office: Aaron 
Starr, Chairman of LPC, has 
managed some of the LPC’s most 
successful, winning campaigns 
for local office—getting liber-
tarians onto city councils and 
into the mayor’s office. He can 
share his wealth of knowledge 
about local office campaigning. 
Aaron is in Simi Valley (south-
ern Calif.), and can be reached 
at StarrCPA@PacBell.net.•

Central Valley Libertarians to 
Hold Mini-Convention!
Save the date! On January 28, the Central Valley chapters of the LP will be 
gathering for a one–day Libertarian Party mini–convention.

Featured speaker! Tom Tryon, Calaveras County Supervisor and LP member, 
   will tell us during the evening banquet how he and other 
   libertarians can be elected to political office and make 
   a difference.

Panel discussions: Running from 1:00 P.M. to 7:00 P.M., various panels  
   will discuss the Iraq war, the U.S.A. PATRIOT Act, 
   eminent domain/Redevelopment, and local issues. 

More speakers: Eric Garris – director and co–founder of the libertarian  
  antiwar web site, AntiWar.com

 Mark Selzer – host and producer of TV show “The Libertarian 
  Alternative,” and LP Southern California Vice Chair

 Jeff Lords – Coordinator for the Chico Bill of Rights Defense 
  Committee, and host of a weekly radio show

 Jay Smith – LP Central Valley Coordinator

 Lawrence Samuels – author and LP Northern Calif. Vice Chair
 and more!

When:  Saturday, January 28, 2006

Where:  Four Points Sheraton Hotel, Fresno, California 
  3737 North Blackstone Ave., Fresno, CA (near Hwy. 41)

How much:   Full package, including evening buffet: $25 per person
  Admission only (no buffet): $10 per person 
  Exhibitors (6 ft. table): $25 (includes admission; no meal)

To register:  Make check payable to Freeland Press; mail to L.K. Samuels, 
  LPC Northern Vice Chair, P.O. Box 22231, Carmel, CA 93922 

Information:  Lawrence Samuels: (831) 626-8417; LawSamz@Hotmail.com; or www.Freedom1776.com

Photos: E. C. Brierly

Tom Tryon

Eric Garris

Mark Selzer

LPC 2005 Candidate 
Slate Card
Libertarian Bruce Cohen is running in a 
special election for U.S. Congress 
in Orange County, District 48. 
Primary: October 4, 2005
Special Election: December 6, 2005

Lawrence 
Samuels

LP Summer Outreach

• The Libertarian Party of California continued our 
summer outreach at WAMMFest on September 10, 2005. 
Tom Lee (right) and Jeff Pizanti (left) are pictured. 
Lawrence Samuels, LPC Northern Vice Chair, also helped 
out at the third annual event, held in Santa Cruz. The LP 
shared a booth with Foundation to End Drug Unfairness 
Policies (FED–UP). WAMMFest, put on by the Wo/Men’s 
Alliance for Medical Marijuana, commemorates the arrest 
by the DEA of Michael and Valerie Corral at their medical 
marijuana garden.

Photo: Lawrence Samuels

There’s a Race for You
Every two years we run dozens of candidates throughout California, and in the process, give 
voters a true electoral choice. Candidates for statewide office will be helping the LP keep its 
ballot status in California. To accomplish that, at least one of these candidates must win 2% 
of the vote, a threshold that we’ve met without difficulty in every election since 1982.

Open offices in 2006 include:

Statewide races: Governor Treasurer
 Lieutenant Governor Attorney General
 Secretary of State Insurance Commissioner
 Controller State Board of Equalization: four districts

State legislative races: All 80 State Assembly seats 
 The 20 even–numbered State Senate districts

Local races:        Even more local slots are available, including City Council, 
 County Supervisor, and many others. 

That’s well over 100 chances to run for office in California! Check with one of us LPC campaign mentors for 
filing guidelines and any other support you need. The first day to file papers is December 30, so get ready 
to run!

–Contributed by Ted Brown, Candidate Recruitment Chair

Ted Brown

The next quarterly meeting of the 
LPC Executive Committee
will be held on Saturday, November 19, 2005.
The Bylaws Committee will meet on Sunday, Nov. 20. 
Both meetings are at the

Four Points by Sheraton, Sunnyvale
1250 Lakeside Drive
Sunnyvale, CA 94085
(408) 738-4888

For details and last–minute 
changes, check our web site at:
www.CA.LP.org


